NAMVBC Minutes

2010 Fall Workshop

Biloxi, Mississippi
October 9-12, 2010


National Association of Motor Vehicle

Boards & Commissions
2010 Fall Workshop 
Biloxi, MS
MINUTES
Sunday, October 10
8:30

Welcome and Introductions
Dan Devoe, President of NAMVBC, welcomed workshop attendees and stated that he was impressed with industry cross-section of this group.  Mr. Devoe recognized people here for the first time and thanked the event sponsors and the team that put the workshop together, including the joint sessions with IALLA (International Association of Lemon Law Administrators).
8:45

Biloxi History
Local Mississippi Historian, Edmund Beaudreax, gave a history of the Biloxi area from occupation by Native Americans to European (French, British, Spanish) occupation to admittance as a state in 1817, up to the devastation from Hurricane Katrina in August 2005. 

SPEAKERS AND PRESENTATIONS
9:30
Arizona Automobile Dealers Association (AADA)

Tom Fullington
Mr. Fullington stated Arizona is very active with electronic applications and that a mandatory ELT (electronic lien and title) program was implemented on May 31, 2010.  He discussed the benefits to the state with this program that include reduction in printing, elimination of paper, printing and mailing costs, improvement in timeliness between the state and the lender, increased security, and fewer errors.  The benefits to the lender include no paper titles, faster perfection of titles, fewer errors, reduction in fraud, electronic tracking, storage/handling/mailing cost reduction, elimination of staff filing time.  Mr. Fullington also discussed AADAs ongoing relationship with the State of Arizona and for 10 years and several additional projects that will use technology to decrease costs to the state for processing titles and registration. 
10:15

AutoTec, LLC
Chuck Redden
Mr. Redden discussed AuctionACCESS (AA), a product offered by AutoTec and utilized by auto auctions across the country to verify the license status of dealers entering the auctions.  AuctionACCESS works with every state DMV office on a daily basis and keeps up with the licensing requirements for all the states.  Mr. Redden also discussed VXC (VIN Cross Check), which is a data-sharing service designed to help automotive floorplan providers identify and mitigate fraudulent activity by their dealer customers by providing information about vehicles that have been sold at retail so the lender will see when the liens should be paid.  Mr. Redden also promoted www.StopCurbstoning.com and stated that DMVs can help just by linking to this website on the DMV’s website.
1:00

NADA Update – Franchise and Other Issues Impacting New Motor Vehicle Dealers


James A. Moors, Director of Franchising and State Law in NADA’s Legal and Regulatory Group

Mr. Moors stated that 23 states amended their franchise laws in 2010, with major revisions in Alabama, Hawaii, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, Ohio, and South Dakota.  These amendments included facility upgrades, site control/exclusive use agreements, relocations and relevant market area protests, warranty reimbursement, audits for warranty and incentive payments, vehicle export audits/chargebacks, termination procedures, training requirements, and franchise agreement modifications.  Mr. Moors discussed the vehicle brands that have been discontinued and the decline in the number of dealerships.  He also spoke of the unprecedented actions of dealers going to Capitol Hill to discuss  the GM and Chrysler terminations and wind downs and the Dealer Arbitration, as well as the July 19, 2010 TARPSIG Report that was very critical of the GM and Chrysler decisions and how fast dealerships were closed and the impact of the closings.  Mr. Moors stated that the challenges facing franchised dealers include a weak economy and difficulty in obtaining wholesale and retail credit
2:15

Automotive Financing:  What Has Changed?


Dave Braun, Comerica & Tom Miller, Toyota Financial Services

Mr. Braun detailed that several changes has resulted from the current economic situation with manufacturers having to restructure and eliminate vehicle brands, captive finance companies being sold off and losing allegiance to brands, captives are no longer a lender of last resort, and captives focusing on their own brands.  Mr. Braun has also seen dealer count and sales reduced, and a reduction in blue sky value of dealerships and of the dealership real estate.  Mr. Braun sees that financing is beginning to be less conservative, but that more documentation is needed to justify loans.
Mr. Miller noted the decline in new motor vehicle sales from 2005 to 2010.  He stated that Toyota Financial (TFS) still finances more retail sales but notes a 50% reduction from 2007 to 2010 in sales of new motor vehicles to subprime borrowers.  He indicated that TFS repossessions increased 71% from 2007 to 2009.  Mr. Miller sees future impacts on automotive financing to be GMs acquisition of AmeriCredit, SBA floorplanning, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, and e-Contracting (electronic signatures on financing documents).
3:30

Electric Cars, New Evolving Paradigm



Morgan Filbey, Nissan North America, Inc.
Ms. Filbey provided an update on the Nissan Leaf.  Product highlights included batteries located below the vehicle, telematics control that transmits and receives data including locating charging sites, timer functions to remind user to charge battery and to turn on A/C and heater.  The MSRP will start at $32,780, with a $7500 Federal tax credit.  Ms. Filbey discussed other state tax credits, including Washington’s sales tax exemption.  Ms. Filbey outlined the Market Readiness program, containing incentives for consumers – financial and HOV lane, streamlined EVSE permit process for installation of a dedicated charging station in the home, the charging infrastructure – home, workspace, etc., and public, education and public outreach.
Monday, October 11


Joint Meeting with International Association of Lemon Law Administrators (IALLA)
9:00
GM and Chrysler Dealer Reinstatement Arbitrations

India Johnson, American Arbitration Association

Ms. Johnson detailed the seven factors the arbitrators were to consider, at a minimum, in the arbitration process and stated that having factors was unusual because arbitration normally comes out of a contract between the parties and is normally broader in scope.  She explained that Congress specifically defined the covered dealerships and the manufacturers and they had quadruple the number of cases filed than they thought – 1575 GM and Chrysler dealers filed.  After the filings, GM announced 661 reinstatements, with less than 100 at Chrysler.  All of the arbitrators’ decisions were issued on time by July 23, 2010, with only 166 decisions rendered out of 1575 filed.  Ms. Johnson stated that they were surprised by some of the issues that arose, including the time the attorneys spent arguing who had the burden of proof and the many discovery disputes.
10:15
Lemon Laws – The Sweet and Sour: A look at the tensions among manufacturers, dealers, and consumers

Ken Murphy and Melanie Joo, Arent Fox LLP

Beth McNellie, Baker & Hostetler LLP

The speakers gave a brief history of the Lemon Laws that bring into one place a statement that reflects the rights of the consumer, the obligations of the manufacturer, and the process to resolve disputes.  Ms. McNellie discussed the differences between Lemon Laws from state to state.  The speakers also discussed indemnity agreements between dealers and manufacturers and the impact of state laws on those agreements.  Ms. McNellie stated that most court cases under the Lemon Laws are filed in states with a strong plaintiffs bar. The speakers indicated that most disputes are resolved early and efforts should be made at the dealership to identify these disputes at the front end, training service staff to deal not just with the problem with the vehicle but also resolving frustrations of consumer and writing up the service issues in detail.  
1:00
NHTSA

Richard Boyd, Office of Defects Investigation
Mr. Boyd discussed the history of NHTSA and its mission to save lives, prevent injuries and reduce economic costs due to road traffic crashes.  Mr., Boyd discussed the ways to report defects through www.safercar.gov or the hotline number 888-327-4236, and gave statistics of the number and types of complaints received.  The speaker detailed the defect investigation process, including testing and discussion with the manufacturer.  He also discussed the Toyota recall regarding unintended acceleration.
2:30
Vehicle History Reports Panel

Chuck Septer – Moderator, Vivienne Cameron – AAMVA, Berta Phelps – Manheim Auction, Butch Oustalet – Mississippi Auto Dealer, Jim Taylor – Auto Data Direct, Chris Basso – Carfax, Dave Nemtuda – Experian, Greg DePasquale - Copart
Panel members discussed the various vehicle history report services available to consumers, dealers, and auctions, including Carfax and AutoCheck.  There was also a discussion about the National Motor Vehicle Title Information System (NMVTIS), which is an electronic system designed to protect consumers from fraud and unsafe vehicles and to keep stolen vehicles from being retitled.  AAMVA serves as the system operator under contract with the DOJ, with involvement by State DMVs, auto recyclers, junk and salvage yards and insurance carriers, consumers, and law enforcement.  NMVTIS contains state title and brand data, vehicles deemed junk or salvage, and vehicles deemed total loss.  More information can be obtained at www.vehiclehistory.gov. 
Tuesday, October 12
8:30

Unlicensed Dealers


Ian Christman, Motor Vehicle Sales Authority of British Columbia
Mr. Christman gave an overview of the MVSA of BC, which licenses just over 1500 motor dealers and 6700 salespeople.  Mr. Christman detailed the problems with curbers, including criminal activity (odometer fraud, tax evasion), regulatory offenses, and civil wrongs; environmental harm, when curbers repair or recondition in their back yards, some near sensitive areas, and don’t use approved waste disposal in order to stay under the radar; also problem with bridging – curbers name doesn’t show up on the title.  The speaker outlined several strategies to handle curbers, including regulation and enforcement options; education of curbers, dealers, and consumers; coordinating with municipal bylaw departments and other agencies; and taking court action (enforce).  Mr. Christman shared a consumer education video regarding buying privately at www.vehiclesalesauthority.com.
9:00

Salvage Auction Industry Overview and Business Trends


Greg DePasquale, Copart
Mr. DePasquale gave an overview of Copart, which is an online auction company dealing in salvage vehicles.  He stated that Copart has international bidders that are either the highest or second highest bidders, which increases prices for the sellers.  He stated that buyers are restricted by the type of license they hold on what type of vehicles they can bid.  Mr. DePasquale also gave an overview of the salvage vehicle industry, with approximately 3-3.5million salvage vehicles per year in the US and Canada.  He indicated the primary sellers are insurance companies, but supply also comes from rental car companies, fleet operators, banks, lessors, charities, car dealers, and the public.  The buyers of salvage vehicles are dismantlers, rebuilders, exporters, dealers, scrappers, and the public.  Mr. DePasquale stated that scrap metal and used car pricing affects the salvage auction business and as used car prices go up, total loss rates go down and vice versa.   The speaker indicated that current industry trends include vehicle platform and model globalization, making US cars are more attractive to foreign buyers; e-signatures; and title printing and electronic title applications.
10:00

Old Chrysler-New Chrysler Transition



Steve Kelso, Wendy Mirkin-Fox, Christopher Zammit, Kevin Jones
The speakers discussed Chrysler’s dealer network history, the challenges, and the solutions.  The speakers outlined Chrysler’s attempts to consolidate all products under the roofs of the highest performing dealers, and stated that the various programs to facilitate these consolidations, including Project Genesis, were inhibited by state laws and voluntary cooperation of the dealers.  The speakers stated that in January 2009, Chrysler was considering all options including sale, bankruptcy, and a sale thru bankruptcy, and indicated that the impact if Chrysler had been forced to liquidate would have been infinitely worse than the ultimate choice of rejection of dealers in bankruptcy.  The speakers stated that the criteria to determine which dealers to reject was essentially an expression of Project Genesis - consolidation of the best dealer at the best location in the best facility), and that every market and every dealer were analyzed by dealer network professionals, both in the field and at Chrysler headquarters.  The speakers noted that the key factors used were location within a market, the number of dealers demanded by market forces, lines carried, sales performance, competitive duals, quality of the facility, and financial viability.  The speakers also discussed the Congressionally Mandated Arbitration process and the prospects for the New Chrysler. 
ROUNDTABLE DISCUSSION OF ISSUES IN INDIVIDUAL STATES
Summary of topics, issues, and/or comments:

Manheim Auto Auctions:  Manheim’s auction business includes both motor vehicles and salvage, with physical and online auctions at the same time.
Wisconsin: Offers a newsletter called Plain Dealing, can sign up at www.dot.wisconsin.gov to get on the listserv; mandatory electronic lien processing instituted July 1, 2010, unless less than 48 per year.
National Auto Auction Association:  Discussed efforts centered on standardization between auction companies; AAMVA working group to establish best practices for e-titling, e-liens, e-odometer  - hoping to effectuate a national system; recent concerns in Florida with raising bond amount because it might put a lot of small dealers out of business.
Nebraska:  Bond amount recently increased from $25,000 to $50,000 but lost very few dealers; engine, axles, and differentials in heavy trucks were declared motor vehicles last year, but zero licenses have been requested so far; may get boat licensing.
Texas:  Discussed the recent reorganization of the newly-formed Texas Department of Motor Vehicles and issues surrounding continued warranty service on vehicle lines that had been discontinued by manufacturers.  The recent passing of Gene Fondren, long time head of the Texas Automobile Dealers Association was also mentioned.
Ontario: Explained that the regulatory authority is designated by legislation, not a part of the government; quasi-criminal enforcement of curbers (fines and imprisonment) has been very successful; Ontario has faced online auction issues with shoulder surfing and sharing of passwords; advertising requires all in pricing (price for car and add ons); Ontario has no regulation of manufacturers and no franchise law.
RVIA:  Represents RV manufacturers and describes the industry as an entrepreneurial business with small manufactures, similar to the size of dealers.  With RVs, dealers switch manufacturers more frequently and dealers want to be able to sell vehicles at off-premise shows. 
California: The budget is still a major problem for the California New Motor Vehicle Board.  In 2009, had 110 involuntary terminations, over 155 so far in 2010; protests filed in 2009 were up 30-40% with 54 protests filed, 79 protests filed already in 2010; protests are difficult to process because of statewide furloughs.  The California DMV started a consumer motor vehicle recovery act last year ($1 per vehicle, up to $5M, reinstituted when fund drops below $3M); $50,000 bonds for motor vehicle dealers, $25,000 for other vehicle types; California Car Buyer’s Protection Act – requires dealer to pay off the outstanding lien on a trade-in within 21 days.
Mississippi:  Discussed advertising issues and problems with dealers in financial trouble; trying to partner with state Attorney General, as a vigilant regulatory agency protects dealers from each other and protects consumers.
Washington:  Has been having issues with titling on KTM motorcycles, because the company didn’t put “off-highway use only” on the MCOs the agency has had to revoke registrations issued to customers; adopted California’s clean air standards – 2009 model year or newer have to comply, investigating dealers for selling “unclean” vehicles, dealers claiming by mistake.

North Dakota:  Has reduced the of dealer plates issued based on the number of vehicle sales; increasing bond from $25K to $50K; and trying to change curbstoning law to Class A misdemeanor to get law enforcement more involved.
Arizona Auto Dealers Association:  Bond is $50K for all dealers, with some grandfathered to $25K unless they sell the dealership or change the principal.  There is an escalating scale for bonds and no consumer fund.  They are working with electronic title only for dealer when they take a vehicle in on trade; document imaging program taking off in another couple of months.
Oklahoma:  The document fee issue is bubbling up, and it seems that the Oklahoma Motor Vehicle Commission may adopt a rule that would require all advertising to disclose whether there will be a dealer-added fee to the advertised price.  RVIA and the Oklahoma RVDA are working together to try to get legislation passed that would separate the RV industry laws into their own industry-specific sections.  Among other things, it would add non-motorized RVs to the jurisdiction of the OMVC.

Arkansas:  The Family Motor Coach Association (FMCA) is working to get legislation passed that would open up Arkansas to host RV Rallys, allowing out of state manufacturers and dealers to display and sell.  It is being promoted as an economic development boost and has significant support as such.  The AR legislature recently passed a new law addressing document fees, requiring these fees to be known in AR as a “Service and Handling Fee,” not to exceed $189 per vehicle.
BUSINESS MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes from Previous Meeting.

Minutes from October 2009 were approved as submitted.  Motion made, seconded, passed unanimously.
2.  Treasurer’s Report

Bill Brennan, Treasurer of NAMVBC, presented the Financial Report for the period ending September 30, 2010.  He also recommended that the dues for 2011 remain at half the normal rate.  Motion made, seconded, passed unanimously.

3. Election of Officers

Bill Jackson put forth the following slate of officers for the year beginning January 1, 2011:


President:

Dan Devoe, Washington


Vice-President:
Greg Kirkpatrick, Arkansas

Secretary:

Molly Cost, Texas


Treasurer:

Bill Brennan, California

Motion made, seconded, passed unanimously.
4. Upcoming Meetings

A winter meeting in conjunction with the NADA convention in San Francisco, California in February 2011 was discussed.  Since several NAMVBC members planned to attend the NADA convention, it was decided that a Saturday night dinner or Sunday morning breakfast would be arranged for those attending, with a speaker, perhaps from NADA, and a roundtable discussion.
It was recommended that the 2011 Fall Workshop be held in the Reno/Tahoe area.  Bill Brennan offered his office’s assistance with planning if held there, and the consensus was to proceed with that location.
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________

Molly Cost, Secretary
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